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TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 FROM:  Clemens Heldmaier, General Manager 

SUBJECT: Review and Possible Action to Adress Fire 
Danger on CalTrans Montara Bypass Lands 

The District has expressed its interest in ownership of the Caltrans Right of Way 
(RoW) many times.  Caltrans acquired the property by eminent domain for the 
construction of a highway over Montara Mountain that has long been 
abandoned. Today, the Tom Lantos tunnels serve as an alternative for the 
project that would have cut our coastal communities in half.  

Since Caltrans abandoned the highway project, MWSD has attempted to 
acquire the RoW property to secure water rights and preserve the underlying 
watershed for our community, which would result in our ability not only to 
remove fuel and reduce the present fire danger for Montara and Moss Beach, 
but to maintain it as public recreational property consistent with the objectives of 
San Mateo County Local Coastal Plan Policy 11.33, ultimately leading to local 
control to the RoW. San Mateo County, the California Coastal Commission, and 
other main stakeholders were initially in support of the property transition to 
MWSD. Since 2017, the current owner, CalTrans, and the responsible party for 
the implementation of the LCP policy 11.33 San Mateo County, has been 
unresponsive and stalling the transition process.  

In 2017, the Tubbs fire destroyed parts of Santa Rosa, followed by the Camp 
fire that annihilated the City of Paradise in 2018. Since then, fire season in 
California is year-round, and very large uncontrollable fire events threatening 
and destroying communities in California has become the norm. The CZU 
Complex Fire in San Mateo County in 2020 hit close to home. The reason for 
the magnitude of the wildfires is largely attributed to unmaintained forest and 
landscapes that encroach in urban spaces.  

One of the highest fire dangers and associated insurance costs in the country 
exists in coastal San Mateo County, with its large amounts of flammable 
eucalyptus and other tree species that have not been maintained for decades. 
The Caltrans RoW directly threatens our community and its water system. Most 
of our homes are within half a mile of the dangerously unmaintained property. 
MWSD has many pipes and above ground facilities located on the RoW, and 
our water treatment plant is in direct vicinity of the RoW.  

MWSD has urged Caltrans to take action and clean up their property. While 
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some small sections were improved, the vast majority of the land is completely 
overgrown and poses one of the highest fire risks in the country. The immediate 
property transfer to MWSD would allow the District to take action and work 
cooperatively with the Coastside Fire Protection District to reduce the eminent 
danger. 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Discuss and receive public input. Direct staff as needed. 
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